CRITICAL SUCCESS FACTORS IN SUSTAINING 

THE BABY FRIENDLY HOSPITAL INITIATIVE – 

LESSONS FROM SOUTH AFRICA
By Cynthia Mzima - Director of Nutrition of the Department of Health of South Africa

Thank you very much to the organisers for allowing me to share this with you.  I think that it is fair to use quotations that are widely used in Africa.  One says "The earliest bird catches the fattest worm" the other says "he who comes last reaps the greatest reward."  I think the one that is applicable to BFHI and South Africa is the latter.  We have had the time to learn from the mistakes, the shortcomings and the challenges from other countries have gone before us.  Added to that, there have been great challenges that have crept up as we go ahead and implement the BFHI strategy.

· Historical overview of BFHI in South Africa:1987: the South African Ethical Code of Marketing Breastmilk substitutes was published but is voluntary and not monitored

· 1987: the first commemoration and celebration of Breastfeeding Week was done nationally by breastfeeding lobby groups. At that time, the South African Government did not take responsibility at all for breastfeeding issues.  These were therefore driven by local groups.

· 1994: democratisation of the country and it becomes a full member of the UN and in June 1995 President Nelson Mandela ratifies the Convention on the Rights of the Child and the country fully embraces the “First Call for Children”.

· From 1990 onwards Breastfeeding Week celebrated annually in August and eventually the theme coincided with the international theme.

· The first health facility to be declared Baby Friendly in South Africa was St Monica’s Maternity Hospital in Cape Town in 1994.

IBFAN and the local groups should be commended for having done this good work.  They worked tirelessly with the local groups at that time to bring this to fruition.

Capacity development:

· Between 1996 to 1997 a total of 206 health professionals from nine provinces were trained as trainers in the 80-hour lactation management course.  Many of these trainers cascaded the training to others in their provinces.

· First ever-national training of assessors in 1999, resulted in the training of 27 persons across provinces.

· 1998: a review of the first trainees trained on the 80-hour course was carried out.

· Five BFHI national assessors qualified as BFHI external assessors in 2001, the first South Africans to do so.

Key lessons that have been learned:

One of the things we did when we took over and became a democratic society is that we had a new look at the health system at large.  In 1995, the Ministry of Health brought together certain expertise to come up with an integrated nutrition programme. This programme set the goal that 75% of all health facilities are Baby Friendly.  As we got into gear within the programme, we realised that we actually had to set a realistic target. Thus, we revised the target that had been set by the integrated nutrition committee in 2000 to be 15% of our 480 Health facilities to be declared Baby Friendly by 2004.  That means starting from 1996 we had to assess between 15 and 20 hospitals per year and so far we have a success rate of at least 15 hospitals accredited as baby friendly each year.  As I speak now assessments are ongoing and I think this year we've already assessed about 25 hospitals.

Political support is very high at national and provincial levels. Some would like to see BFHI be linked to the hospital accreditation process, at both the national and provincial levels. Tied to that is great support and commitment from our UNICEF partners. 

If provinces have more hospitals accredited as Baby Friendly, then they have been seen to be in the forefront. Therefore this has brought out a lot of competitiveness between the provinces, which has accelerating the BFHI accreditation process.

We need to: 

· Collaborate with the maternal and child health sections, acknowledging the central role of midwives.

· Develop national capacity for undertaking independent assessments

· Continue with supportive monitoring of previously trained personnel (specifically in the 80-hour lactation management programme) so that they continue to be up to date 

· Apply the wealth of antenatal research on safe infant feeding being done locally to all training opportunities on infant feeding.
· Use locally based research on safe infant feeding, e.g. The Pretoria Pasteurisation Method to fit into all the training opportunities on infant feeding 
· Deal constructively with the polarity between the nutrition advocates and the HIV advocates on HIV and infant feeding. 
· Avoid mixed messages on HIV and infant feeding through true partnership with the PMTCT co-ordinators 

· Promote linkages and integration between BFHI, the Kangaroo Mothercare Method, and PMTCT. Engage everyone and show linkages and synergies. All along, these programmes have been implemented incrementally and in isolation.

· Create significant “noise” and excitement on BFHI, identifying provincial and national champions of the initiative. Even though there is no national co-ordinator for BFHI in the country, we have managed to identify people who are passionate about it.

· Develop key messages on HIV and infant feeding – disseminate these widely to all.

· Develop capacity for intersectional teams on PMTCT, HIV and infant feeding counselling – but be explicit on linkages to BFHI.

· Develop a strategy paper for the BFHI programme with clear time lines and dates for assessment and re-assessment. We presently have 39 BFHI facilities in South Africa but are already lagging behind with reassessment.

As we move forward, challenges we have to face include a very strong corporate food industry, and the polarity of the two sides of promoting breastfeeding or infant formula in the context of HIV. We have both developed and underdeveloped parts of the country.  Therefore, as policy makers we need to strike a balance and avoid a bias toward the developed or the underdeveloped areas. Fortunately, so far the majority of pregnant women are HIV negative, and that can be our springboard to address the issues around HIV and infant feeding and child and women's health and survival.

Thank you.

